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the licence.  The PPLH was advised that the general score sheet should be used throughout the 
licence, with specific end points for each model.   
 

�x Number of studies planned to do under fracture protocol: The PPLH had requested up to 500 
mice.  What was the rationale for that?  The PPLH advised that as the project was for 5 years, this 
would average to using approximately 100 mice per year.  It was not expected that all these 
animals would be required as it was dependent on the outcomes of grant applications that were 
being submitted.  AWERB advised the PPLH against this approach.  As there had been 
significantly less mice used in the current licence, the Home Office Inspector would take that in 
to account and would want a clear justification of why the numbers were being increased.  If the 
realistic view was that 500 mice were unlikely to be needed, then these numbers should be 
reduced as the Home Office Inspector would do a harm benefit analysis.  If once the study 
commenced it was found that more numbers were needed, assuming this could be justified, then 
an amendment could be submitted.   It was also noted that ASRU were also encouraging project 
licence holders to be more realistic about the numbers of animals required and so had designed 
ASPeL (the system used to apply for project licences) so that it was a straight forward process  to 
apply for an amendment if numbers did need to be adjusted.  It was also noted that as part of 
the mid term project licence review that this would be an opportune moment to review 
numbers.   
 

�x Analgesia: AWERB noted that some of the mice would not be receiving analgesia during the post 
surgical period as pain behaviour was being investigated.  They queried that as they were 
uncomfortable with this.  The PPLH advised that for the fracture model, it had already been 
decided that pain behaviour would not be measured immediately after surgery.  Previously pain 
behaviour had been measured from 3 days, but this was being delayed to 7 days after surgery.  
This meant analgesia could be provided for up to 1 week after the fracture surgery.  This was 
following advice received on work already done: a paper had been written which explained that 
in the study mice were only kept up to 6 weeks after fracture and then culled as they were still in 
pain and that they had started to measure pain behaviour from 3 days after surgery.  Some of 
the reviewers had commented that it was possible there would be not much inflammation 
immediately after the fracture but that it would probably increase 7 days after surgery.  They had 
therefore recommended waiting 7 days before starting to measure pain behaviour.  The project 
licence would be amended to explain that analgesics would be given for the week after surgery 
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benefit analysis.   
 
An alternative option was to add a section in the animal experience explaining what the majority 
of the animals would experience but that a subset of less than 10% of the animals would 
experience being on a longer study for up to 12 weeks.   
 

�x A query was raised about the intra-���Œ�š�]���µ�o���Œ���]�v�i�����š�]�}�v�•�X�����/�š���Á���•�v�[�š�����o�����Œ���]�(���•�Á�}�o�o���v���i�}�]�v�š�•���Á���Œ�����•�����v��
whether the intention was to cull the mice or to keep them.  If animals were seen with swollen 
joints was the assumption that traumatic damage had happened to the cartilage so the animals 
���}�µ�o���v�[�š���������µ�•���������v�����v�������������š�}�����������µ�o�o�����M��The PPLH 
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3.2 Item 4.3: NC3Rs PhD studentship scheme (8 April 2021) 
Details of this call had been circulated. 

3.3 Item 4.4: NC3Rs webinar: refining rodent stereotactic surgeries (8 April 2021) 
The webinar recording had been forwarded to researchers who might find this useful. It had mainly 
focused on general surgery with a spin on stereotactic surgeries but was definitely a good resource.   

3.4 Item 7.2 Replacement anatomy pony (8 April 2021) 
It had been decided that the potential replacement pony that had been identified, but might be too 
big, �•�Z�}�µ�o�����������š�Œ�]���o�o�������š�}���•�������Z�}�Á���Z�����P�}�š���}�v�X�������•���Z�����Á���•�v�[�š���Œ���‹�µ�]�Œ�������µ�v�š�]�o���š�Z�������µ�š�µ�u�v���š���Œ�u�U���]�š���Á�}�µ�o����
be arranged for him to arrive in September to give him time to settle in and to get inducted: this 
would involve students giving him a physical examination practice to see how he tolerated it �t this 
would initially be done in the BSU, so it would be in an environment that he was familiar with; before 
seeing how he handled being examined in a different location. The training would be done step by 
step. 

3.5 Item 11.1: Virtual AWERB meetings (8 April 2021) 
The terms of reference were scheduled to be reviewed at the May meeting.   

3.6 Item 5.4: Anatomy pony (12 March 2021) 
The farrier had recommended boots rather than shoes.  The team would be trained for things they 
needed to look out for, such as checking for rubbing.  The pony would be monitored very carefully 


